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August 18, 2006
Mark W. Everson, Commissioner Internal Revenue

August 18, 2006
Mr. Mark W. Everson

Commissioner of Internal Revenue

Internal Revenue Service

Room 3000 IR

1111 Constitution Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20224

 

Dear Commissioner Everson:

 

Thank you for meeting with members of the Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) on 

April 20, 2006.  We appreciated the opportunity for the exchange of information and views about issues impacting taxpayers with you, Mark Matthews, Deputy Commissioner, Services and Enforcement, Kathy K. Petronchak, Chief of Staff. 

At that meeting, we discussed current issues affecting taxpayers and we agreed to provide you with the TAP’s perspectives on the issues from the taxpayers’ viewpoint.  The subjects discussed were:

· Section 7216 Regulations; 

· Return Preparers’ Regulations (Licensing);

· The direction of Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) and Tax Counseling for the Elderly(TCE); 

· Outsourcing to Private Collection Agencies; and

· The availability of “Free-file” for taxpayers.

Attached are the TAP’s recommendations for easing taxpayer burden on each of the issues.  The Joint Committee of the Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) would like to acknowledge and thank all the TAP members who worked very hard to gather the perspectives from other TAP members, taxpayers, and tax practitioners.  

If you require further information or clarification on the recommendations, please contact me, at (530) 822-7100, or the Program Analyst for the Joint Committee, Barbara Toy, at (414) 231-2364.  
If discussion of the recommendation would be of assistance in your consideration of this recommendation, we would welcome it. TAP members have worked diligently on this recommendation and would enjoy the opportunity to engage in productive dialogue with you.  Ms. Toy can arrange for such a discussion at your convenience.

We would appreciate it if you would keep the TAP Joint Committee apprised of the status of your consideration of these recommendations.  We look forward to your response.

Sincerely,

Larry T. Combs, Chair

Taxpayer Advocacy Panel

cc:   Nina Olson, National Taxpayer Advocate

        Bernie Coston, Director, Taxpayer Advocacy Panel

Attachments

Section 7216 Regulations

The Internal Revenue Services’ (IRS) proposed revisions to §7216
 Treasury regulation and a related draft revenue procedure
 enhance taxpayer safeguards by tightening consent requirements.  

Recommendation:

The Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) supports the proposed changes to Treasury Regulation §303.7216 to strengthen the existing regulation through additional requirements for informed consent.  However, the revisions themselves are insufficient to address the additional taxpayer concern related to outsourcing and electronic processing of returns, which involve loss of control over taxpayer data when foreign entities are used.  Outsourcing also increases the potential for identity theft and gross abuse of taxpayer data without adequate safeguards.  

In addition to obtaining taxpayer consent, the preparer must be required to:

· Ensure that when client data is sent to an offshore location, personal data, such as Social Security Numbers (SSNs), date of birth, telephone number(s), and bank account information, is replaced with a combination client number or similar cross-identifier and the identifying information redacted, thus eliminating the dissemination of personal data outside the preparer’s office;


· Advise their clients the preparer may receive financial remuneration if certain financial products and/or services in connection with those products are purchased, used or availed of; and  


· Advise their clients as to where their data will be sent and for what purpose(s), especially if it is to an offshore location.

Further, IRS should reconsider its proposed changes to the regulations to ensure that the concerns cited above are addressed.  One approach to addressing the identity theft concern may be to provide an option for any individual who wishes to do so, to obtain and use a Taxpayer Identification (ID) Number and use only that and the name in lieu of personal data such as the SSN, street address and telephone number and date of birth in tax documents, including tax returns.  Conceptually, this is similar to industry practices for credit cards and banking.  If a taxpayer ID is available then taxpayers would not have to provide tax preparers any additional personal data other than their contact information, such as a telephone number. This would go a long way towards rendering the tax related data unusable for identity theft or other abuses of personal information.  It would also preclude abuse of an individual’s tax related financial data for objectionable purposes by its very lack of direct connection to an individual’s full identity. Yet, it would not preclude legitimate uses (including cross marketing) of individual’s tax-related data as currently permitted by the current laws by appropriate people/organizations.  The attached appendix contains a brief description of how TAP envisions this would work.

Public knowledge (both in the general public and practitioner communities) about the data sharing provisions of the current law and related regulations, including the proposed changes, and the increased potential for identity theft is very limited.  This situation calls for a public education campaign by the IRS to shed additional light on this vital issue.  For example, the IRS could improve publicity about this and all other proposed regulatory changes by issuing a press release summarizing the nature of the changes and why the changes will not negatively affect the taxpayers, especially related to identity theft.


Finally, TAP recommends the IRS pursue a legislative change with Congress that would, in effect, limit dissemination of personal identifying information given to the tax preparers and Electronic Return Transmitters for the purpose of tax preparation and transmittal to the IRS and others, including offshore location(s).


Appendix

Taxpayer Identification Number Process Description

A taxpayer could apply for a Taxpayer Identification (ID) Number using a SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, or other new form designed for this purpose.  In this form, the taxpayer would be required to provide the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) with personal data such as his/her Social Security Number (SSN), residence address, and date of birth
 that is required for the effective tax administration.  The IRS will be responsible for protecting the personal information as they currently do.  The taxpayer is responsible for keeping the information current by filing a new form each time something in the dataset changes. The taxpayer could be expected to do so since the consequence of not keeping the information current means his/her tax return would be rejected.  This process is strictly between the IRS and the taxpayer and should not be associated with tax return filing.  For this to work efficiently, the IRS should make sure that this ID number is not used as a vehicle to collect any more than the minimum dataset (which is collected now in tax forms that is currently required for effective tax administration). The taxpayer would be authorized to use the ID number(s) exclusively for tax-related matters both at the federal and state
 levels as is currently permitted for business entities.
After a number is issued, the taxpayer would provide this same ID number to all his/her payers and tax-related information generators.  The information generators would not show any other personal information such as the SSN and address that is currently used on the Form W -2, Wage and Tax Statement, and the 1099 information return series of forms and other tax-related communications.  This is very similar in concept to what is currently used for brokerage and bank account statements where only the account number and name(s) is printed. 

After a taxpayer ID number is obtained, the only personal information needed on a tax return form would be the taxpayer ID number(s) and name(s).  Dependent’s names listed on the return would have an ID number instead of a SSN.  When fully implemented, any information that the tax preparers or practitioners have, use, disclose and/or sell becomes untraceable regarding any personal information about the taxpayer(s) and their dependents.  This should effectively curb abuse of such data and identity theft.

Return Preparers’ Regulations (Licensing)

The focus of this paper is to make recommendations regarding licensing of paid tax preparers.  We have looked at this issue from the viewpoints of taxpayers, tax preparers and the Internal Revenue Service (IRS).

Recommendations:

After our review of this issue, the Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) recommends licensing of paid tax preparers.  The license should be based on:

· Level and area of expertise; and

· a required background check to insure protection of the taxpayer especially with respect to identity theft issues.

Why License Paid Tax Return Preparers?

Currently, anyone can prepare tax returns for a fee, regardless of their knowledge or training in tax preparation.  Taxpayers are hurt when their returns are not prepared properly.  Both the IRS and taxpayers incur costs because of fraudulent and inaccurate returns.  In general, knowledgeable and trained tax preparers support licensing of paid preparers.  

We recommend licensing based upon the preparer’s knowledge set.  Each license would identify the level of expertise of the tax preparer.  The licenses would apply to individuals only, not their company.  Since tax laws are added or changed periodically, the license should be updated annually to reflect knowledge of these changes.

Existing tax education programs are currently used by private, professional, educational and IRS providers.  These should be the basis for certification and meeting the IRS requirements.  In addition to covering tax law issues, training should cover ethics topics.  The IRS already updates the Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) training, testing materials and certification process every year.  This testing could be used as a base to set the minimum standards a paid tax preparer must meet to be licensed and used to identify the levels of expertise the individual tax preparer should have on their license.

Unscrupulous preparers can defraud the taxpayer in various ways, including identity theft, by having access to personal information.  Paid tax preparers should be subject to a basic background check, as part of their licensing requirement.  Background checks will help to identify persons who have previously been convicted of financial crimes or other activities that should preclude them from having access to taxpayers' personal and financial data.

Conclusion:

The licensing of paid tax return preparers will benefit the taxpayers, tax preparers, and the IRS by reducing fraudulent and inaccurate returns raising the professionalism of preparers, and enabling the IRS to ensure the qualifications of the people who are paid to prepare tax returns.

The benefits of licensing include:

1.  Protecting taxpayers from costs related to having their returns prepared improperly.

2.   Reducing the likelihood of identity theft from misuse of taxpayer data.

3.  Reducing the incidence of fraudulent returns created by unscrupulous preparers. 

4.  Increasing the ability for the IRS to identify those preparers who have engaged in unethical behavior.

5.  Allowing the IRS to ensure the qualifications of the people who are paid to prepare tax returns and hold them to defined standards.

Direction of VITA and TCE

Questions have arisen regarding the role of Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) and Tax Counseling for the Elderly (TCE) sites as Taxpayer Assistance Centers (TACs) decline in number.  It is our understanding that VITA will not take the place of TACs, but will grow and expand as the country’s population changes.

Recommendation:

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) should expand the Volunteer Return Preparation Program (VRPP) to provide more efficient and effective services to a larger constituency.  To do this, the IRS must reconsider its role and its commitment to VITA.  The Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) is concerned that the IRS has not dedicated sufficient financial and human resources to support VITA.  The success of Tax Counseling for the Elderly (TCE) is, in large part, due to the strong support it receives from its national partner.  For VITA to be similarly successful, the IRS must identify national and regional partners that will assist the IRS in providing the necessary financial and human resources to the program for coordinators, instructors, training, marketing, printing, site supplies and technology.  The IRS should also expand the grant program that currently provides financial support to TCE sites to include the VITA program.  With additional support from the IRS and strategic partners, VITA would have far greater capacity to prepare returns for its target constituents.

Proposed Goals:

The IRS and its national or regional partners should set and work toward achieving the following goals:

· Provide a partner to all VITA sites, especially the medium to large sites, that will help manage the many administrative details required for effective and efficient operation (i.e. provision of instructors, training space, return preparation space, supplies, and computer equipment)

· Publicize the need for qualified instructors and provide appropriate training materials for volunteer instructors

· Provide training and certification of VITA staff and volunteers to minimize the effect of the most common preparation errors

· Publicize the need for qualified volunteer preparers

· Provide materials for targeted recruitment efforts to maximize the visibility of the VITA program to those who are most likely qualified to help (e.g. universities, related businesses, etc.)

· Allow and encourage regular visits to the home-bound (e.g. retirement homes, long-term care nursing facilities, etc.)

· Identify standard procedures to be used by VITA sites to track taxpayer awareness of the program and other demographic statistics without overly burdening the VITA volunteers with excessive paperwork

· Encourage and support flexible operating hours for VITA sites, including evenings and weekends

· Make IRS forms and publications available at VITA sites

· Partner with all levels of Health and Human Services Departments and with state departments of revenue to promote awareness of the VITA program and coordinate resources

· Expand the capacity of the military VITA program as well as awareness of its existence within the military forces

· Continue to focus the limited resources of the VRPP program solely on tax return preparation for the targeted constituencies

· Ensure that all VITA sites are properly registered with the IRS so that the IRS (national and local) is able to direct eligible taxpayers to a VITA site

Conclusion:
The benefits of expanding VRPP by increasing the support of the VITA program are many.  They include increased taxpayer compliance particularly taxpayers with small home based businesses.  It would be easier for low-income taxpayers to file without hiring a paid preparer.  Free tax return preparation and e-filing would reduce the demand for refund anticipation loans.  Publicizing and marketing the existence of the VITA program to its target constituency will further the IRS’s goal of increasing taxpayers’ knowledge of and opportunity to claim the Earned Income Tax Credit and the Additional Child Tax Credit.  

Fully supported VITA sites may be able to reduce the seasonal burden on TACs.  Finally, an effective and efficient VITA program will increase community goodwill for the IRS and its identified partners because the program will provide a necessary service to those taxpayers most in need.

Outsourcing to Private Collection Agencies

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) does not believe they have the resources in budget, or personnel to achieve their goals in collections.  According to IRS, the outsourcing of some debts to private collectors could bring in as much as 7.7 billion in unpaid taxes.  This initiative is to be implemented at a time when taxpayers are greatly concerned about identity theft, loss of jobs to outsourcing (especially to foreign countries), and the performance irregularities and ethics of government contractors.

Recommendation:

The IRS should abandon all plans to outsource any taxpayer debts and restrict collection activities to properly trained and proficient IRS personnel.

Why IRS Should Not Outsource Debt Collections:

The Taxpayer Advocacy Panel (TAP) researched multiple sources to understand the complexity of this initiative. These sources included: the IRS, Congress, National Treasury Union, Government Accountability Office, National Taxpayer’s Union, HR5576 and ACA International web sites, and a review of National Taxpayer Advocate Nina Olson’s remarks, other news sources, and numerous TAP members with valuable taxpayer input.

Debt collection is a core function of IRS and appropriate staffing should be assigned to this function to achieve collection objectives. If IRS does not have adequate staffing, it should reduce costs by outsourcing functions that do not involve interface with taxpayers or provide opportunities for identity theft. 

A TAP volunteer shared his organization’s experiences with outsourcing accounts receivable.  Initially, collections improved, though at the expense of customer satisfaction.  The collection agency staff did not share the same values and partnership attitudes that were practiced by the employees of the selling organization.  Over time, the function of managing the contractor’s collection activities became more time consuming than handling the function internally.  Overall experiences were more negative than positive.

Conclusion:

Taxpayers want and deserve a professional and congenial staff in the IRS to handle their personal tax situations and provide the funds for their government. TAP also believes limiting collections to IRS personnel provides a tremendous opportunity to improve taxpayer satisfaction and enhance confidence in their total government of the people and for the people.
Availability of Free File 

Should "Free File" be available to all taxpayers?  

Recommendations:

· Free File should be available to all taxpayers. If income limits need to be set, increase the adjusted gross income to $100,000.

· Require Alliance members to include a standard list of tax forms and schedules in their Free File offerings.

· Require Alliance members to improve the description of their Free File offerings to ensure that taxpayers know what is and isn’t included, before beginning a tax return.

· The IRS should require tax software companies and practitioners to package their services and not bill separately for the actual transmission of a tax return.

· The IRS should ultimately have a direct filing portal through which taxpayers can submit tax returns electronically at no charge.

Why Should FreeFile be Available to all Taxpayers?

The committee solicited immediate feedback on this topic from all TAP members via e-mail.  The taxpayers' feedback revealed there is a misunderstanding between what the IRS calls “Free File” and what the taxpayers think free e-filing means or should be.  The Free File program is an alliance between tax-preparation software companies and the IRS, to provide free electronic tax-preparation services through a portal at www.irs.gov.   Taxpayers, however, believe “free file” should be the ability to transmit a return electronically to the IRS at no cost.  Taxpayers do not distinguish the Free File program from their desire to e-file for free.

During the 2005 tax season, the program was limited to taxpayers with adjusted gross incomes of $50,000 or less.  Dual income taxpayers regarded this as inequitable.  While some respondents were comfortable with Free File limits in regard to income level and return complexities, all advocated raising the threshold to adjusted gross income of $100,000 and including a standard list of tax forms and schedules in the program.

The FreeFile site is described as very confusing and perceived to be "tricky."  Discerning what software companies offer and for what price before beginning the return is difficult.  Taxpayer frustration occurs after completing their returns, to find out they have to pay a fee they had not anticipated and possibly have to start over with another software company to actually file for free.

Taxpayers using this site also complain that they are intimidated by the additional products offered by the software vendors for a fee, such as “double-check” and audit insurance. 

From the feedback received by TAP members and their taxpaying constituents, the general consensus is that taxpayers believe that they should be able to e-file their tax returns without charge.  This was especially voiced as a concern from those who previously were able to Tele-File.  Taxpayers do not seem to object to paying for a software package to prepare their tax returns; the objections arise from having to pay an additional fee to transmit the return to the IRS.  Taxpayers do not understand the tax-preparation software company is responsible for service beyond the initial transmittal such as making sure that the return is accepted, correcting errors and possibly re-transmitting.  Many taxpayers also believe the IRS, as opposed to the tax-preparation software company or practitioner, charges the e-filing fee.  The IRS should require tax software companies and practitioners to package their services and not bill separately for the transmission of a tax return.  

Taxpayers express, that ideally, the IRS should have a direct filing portal through which taxpayers can submit tax returns electronically at no charge.  This is what taxpayers want and expect –truly free electronic filing.  Realizing this could take several years to implement, TAP proposes the IRS contract with third parties to provide a process to “batch” the returns, as IRS systems require, and transmit the e-filed returns at no cost to taxpayers.

CONCLUSION:

While currently providing some taxpayers with a free option to electronic filing, the Free File Program parameters should be expanded to benefit more taxpayers.  Ultimately, however, taxpayers are looking for a direct e-file program with the IRS that would be truly free of charge.  

� The current §7216 Treasury regulation related to IRC §7216(a) provides for criminal sanctions when any person “engaged in the business of preparing, or providing services in connection with” income tax return preparation either knowingly or recklessly discloses and/or uses vital taxpayer data provided for any purpose other than tax preparation.  The current regulation is available at the following link:


� HYPERLINK "http://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/search/display.html?terms=7216&url=/uscode/html/uscode26/usc_sec_26_00007216----000-.html" ��http://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/search/display.html?terms=7216&url=/uscode/html/uscode26/usc_sec_26_00007216----000-.html�


�  The proposed revisions are contained in the following link. 


� HYPERLINK "http://www.irs.gov/irb/2006-03_IRB/ar16.html" ��http://www.irs.gov/irb/2006-03_IRB/ar16.html�





� Note that the only personal data of concern is the SSN, Street Address, and Date of Birth.  It is this set of data that ties a taxpayer to a tax return and by many financial institutions, the Credit Bureau, and other government entitites.


� It is reasonable to expect that if the IRS buys into this concept the States will follow since it does not involve any revenue impact.
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